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YOUTH COUNCIL
MINUTES
Wednesday, April 10, 2013
Merrimack Valley Workforce Investment Board
439 South Union Street

Lawrence, MA  01843
Youth Council MEMBERS PRESENT:
Howard Allen, Steve Noroian, Linda Piergeorge, Michael Strem, Cal Williams, Ellen Weinhold, Megan Shea, Ed Warnshuis
MVWIB Youth Council MEMBERS ABSENT:

Marina Acosta, Janet Allison, Irene Chalek, Tom Connors, Ed Fitzgerald, Barbara Richards, April Lyskowsky, Donna Rivera, Brad Howell, Heidi Riccio, Beverly DeSalvo
MVWIB STAFF PRESENT:

Rafael Abislaiman, Cristy Gomez, Mary Kivell
OTHERS:
Francisco Brea, Lisa Coy
I.
Call to Order
A quorum being present, Cal Williams called the meeting to order at 11:45 a.m.
II.
Approval of Marc h 13, 2013 Minutes
Cal then called for a motion to approve the minutes of the March 13, 2013 meeting.
Motion by Mike Strem seconded by Ellen Weinhold to approve the minutes of the March 13, 2013 Youth Council meeting as submitted.  Motion passed.
III.
WIA Update & FY’14 Youth Allocation
Cal Williams said that he would like Rafael Abislaiman to present the WIA Update and FY’14 Allocation.
Rafael said that he wished he had better news but due to sequestration and the unemployment rate in Massachusetts we would have a combined 22% cut to our FY’14 allocation.  He said that it could be worse but that the good news is that youth would have the smallest cuts.  As far as the summer youth programming, there may be a little more state money than last year.  Rafael continued stating that the state will be voting on the budget and then an amendment to bump youth funding up to the 2007 level.
The federal allocation has the smallest cut in youth but it is still a cut.
Rafael said that several employees attached to the youth program are in the union and have bumping rights through seniority.  One of the exceptions to that rule in play is that one star employee has submitted her resignation as she would be bumped.  Because of these budget cuts, there will be layoffs and we also need to discuss with the union the possibilities of furloughs.  Ralph also said that another factor is the employee COLA and lump sum for the years with no COLAs.  The city out of the blue decided to provide the 3% COLA plus 2.5% for FY’14 and 2.5% for FY’15.  He said that he feels folks need a raise and are not overpaid but it is difficult to provide for them out of the normal system.

Mike Strem asked what the state unemployment is and Rafael said the state unemployment is 6.8% but in Lawrence it is 14%.  Ralph continued stating that one of several steps under consideration is to close the Haverhill Career Center and move to a smaller space in Haverhill.  We need to notify the lessor (Lupoli Companies) by the end of April and our lease runs through October 30th.  We will be asking Northern Essex Community College for space and the City of Haverhill if they have municipal space at a lesser cost.  Mayor Fiorentini is aware of this.  Ralph said that this is all money driven and we can either pay the same or keep a couple of other people.  He said that the rent for the WIB space is 1/10th the rate in Haverhill.  Cal Williams said if we can balance that off and save some jobs that would be the way to go.
Rafael said that if sequestration continues there will be incremental cuts but the president has put social security colas on the table and if sequestration is pulled back there may be more money.  The worst effect will be in the first quarter of FY’14 (July through September) and the real possibility the 22% reduction may happen then.  We are hoping that we can use some carry-in and may be able to increase the current carry-in if the state authorizes it.  Our largest carry-in is in youth and we may be able to move funds from youth to dislocated workers if that decision is made by the state.  Another possibility is that we may be moving next door as the state is changing applying for UI from walk-in to phone or internet.  That would precipitate a reduction in state staff next door which we are fighting.  Our clients often have language and educational barriers.  We are the second highest center in traffic in the state.  The Hurley Building in Boston is the highest.  If they intend to make provisions for them, then we should also get provisions.
Francisco Brea asked for clarification on whether Haverhill would be closing or just moving.  Rafael said the office would be moved and downsized.  Francisco suggested training for clients to be able to gain language and computer skills in order to navigate the system.  Rafael said that the state asked areas how many people are needed to train and Chili requested three people to train clients on how to use the services but hasn’t heard anything yet.  Ralph said that moving is contingent upon reductions and how many state staff move out
IV.
Youth Program Updates
Youth Workforce Program Manager Cristy Gomez reported on the youth programs.  The Bridging the Opportunities Gap (BOG) program is going well and our request for extra funding to allow youth to continue working until June 30, 2013 was approved.  During school vacation youth are participating in the following activities:  Tuesday, 4/6 – a workshop at the DYS office and then a visit to Lawrence Heritage State Park to learn about Bread and Roses; Wednesday, 4/17 – a workshop at VWCC and Ozzy Properties; Thursday, 4/18 – Career Exploration Workshop and Friday, 4/19 – a Cover Letter Workshop.  We were informed that this year we can apply for the full year and the RFP will be released the end of April.
Cristy continued with Connecting Activities reporting on Job Shadow Day, March 26, 2013.  ValleyWorks is fortunate to have dedicated employer partners to welcome students into their businesses.  Each student spent time one-on-one with an employee at a local worksite.  A total of 38 students participated from Lawrence High School, LHLC and Haverhill High School with a total of 17 employers from the Lawrence and 12 from Haverhill.  Howard Allen reported that the Lawrence General Hospital Nurse Manager said that the candidate was prepared and had a positive experience.  Lisa Coy also reported that a young student interested in carpentry visited the West Street building site and asked excellent questions.
The Haverhill High School SNAP program participants continue to meet with their mentors and attend internship sites.  They also went on a field trip to Bay State College.  Cristy said that the Youth Department Resource Room is now open from Monday through Friday from 1:00 – 4:00 pm.

The Summer YouthWorks application was submitted to Commonwealth Corporation on Friday, April 5th.  The job applications were released on Wednesday, April 3rd and are available at the Lawrence and Haverhill Career Centers.  Enrollment will be awarded on a lottery basis.  Cristy explained that they will be doing on site recruitment at the Lawrence, Haverhill and Methuen High Schools and other venues.  She also distributed worksite applications for businesses who wish to participate.
V.
Partner’s Information
Cal then asked Youth Council members to report on any updates on their programs and Ed Warnhuis said that Lawrence High School has several youth who are off track and who we keep until they are 22.  Then they leave without a diploma or certificate.  He said that the Health & Human Services has started a new Urban Agricultural Program for academically challenged students with a vegetable garden and green house.  They will plant vegetables, harvest them and market and sell them.  The goal is to grow the program and create a certification at some point.  It is funded through the Stevens Foundation and others and the greenhouse was a recent gift.  Ed also said that Class is starting a hydroponic greenhouse.  He said that Principal Neal is not a guy to sit still.  With 130 students off track for attendance and discipline problems he has designated one block two days a week and students are given work that is due and that they cannot take home.  For the students who are on track, he has taken the largest classroom and turned it into a club house with a ping pong table and sound system.  There are also yoga and dance classes for on track kids.
Megan Shea reported that they are ready to start round two of their CNC program on April 22nd.  There are 8-10 lined up and they have added the feature of NIMS certification with 130 skill and information items.  The students go to Whittier for hands on as they have more equipment.  Five of the six participants in the first round are employed and two were already employed with two hoping to move up at their jobs.  She said that they have two achievement coaches and she has pulled together a small group of ABE providers around contextualized curriculum.  She said that 80% of students entering college are math challenged and they hope to work with a professor who already does free Accuplacer prep assessment and classes on campus.  The program is designed to help students build their math skills in preparation for the Accuplacer college entry test.
Mike Strem said that he is hiring a student from Northern Essex this summer as part of his degree in the analytical chemistry department.

Lisa Coy explained that Youth Build is using conceptualized learning at Youth Build for working on a job site on West Street where they need to be able to measure and cut accurately.  They are also using their math skills in building a greenhouse.  She said that they have 35 students right now who just completed First Aide training and deleading certification as well as RRNP.
VI.
Other Business
Cal then reported that the United Way, in partnership with Lawrence Community Works, opened the Financial Stability Center at Union Crossing the last week in March.  He mentioned that they have dedicated $1m for financial literacy and plan to open other centers in the state.  He said that he would forward the flyer with information.
VII.
Adjournment
Having no further business Howard Allen made a motion to adjourn seconded by Linda Piergeorge.  Motion passed and meeting was adjourned.

Respectfully submitted,

Mary Kivell
Mary Kivell
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